



Westbury Sub Mendip Parish Council Meeting
Wednesday 3rd January 2018, 7:30pm
Village Hall
Present: Cllrs Tony Shepherd (Chairman), Ros Wyke, Peter Bright (acting minutes), Sue Reece, Sue Isherwood, Jo Tucker, and Marie Marshall.
For the Public Session before the meeting no members of the public were present.

MINUTES
1. Apologies for Absence:        Parish Clerk Mark Smith so minutes taken by Cllr Bright.
2. Declarations of Interests 
1. To receive declarations of interest from Councillors on items on the agenda
Cllr Wyke as a Member involved in the consideration and determination of planning applications by Mendip District Council, declares that the views expressed by her at Parish Council meetings on any particular proposal are based on the evidence available to her at the time, and is provisional only. She will not be bound by any recommendation made by the Parish Council on any proposal, and will consider any matter afresh in connection with any application which comes before her in her capacity as a Member of Mendip District Council, taking all further evidence into account.
Cllr Marshall as an employee at the Westbury Inn declared an interest in item 7.
2. To receive written requests for dispensations for disclosable pecuniary interests, or personal and prejudicial interests (if any).                                                None were received.
3. To grant any requests for dispensation as appropriate.          No requests. 
3. Minutes 
It was resolved to sign the minutes of the 29th November 2017 as a correct record with two corrections – Cllr Sue Isherwood was present and Cllr Marie Marshall was the correct name.
4. 1. No Report received from the Somerset County Councillor.
2. Our District Councillor reported that MDC had taken the necessary authority to be able to borrow money with a view to income generation from things such as the purchase of commercial property.  There were areas of concern over outsourcing of certain services and needing to keep some in house, such as Licensing.  This situation was being reviewed.

                    The MDC Local Plan part 2 has been published with a short public consultation ending on 12th   

       February.  This meant that the Council could respond following our next meeting on 7th February.  

       We would read the relevant sections of the Local Plan Part II on the Website.  The Westbury 


Section was on pages 80 – 83 but part of appendix 4 could be very relevant.

3. PCSO Housley sent apologies but attached e-mail detailing 14 incidents locally but only one, 
                     the theft of tools from a van, was in Westbury-sub-Mendip.
5. The Clerk Report. In his absence the Clerk had sent Councillors an e-mail with relevant comments on Agenda items 7, 9, 12, 13, 14, 16 and 17.  He was thanked for this and any points of action would appear in the minutes for that item.
6. Truespeed -Fibre to the premises.  Cllr Bright reported that, as Chairman of the Village Hall Committee, there had been a flier delivery before Christmas to all the houses in Westbury explaining what this Company, Truespeed,  had to offer.  A second flier delivery including information about the Public Meeting and how to ‘register an interest’ was shown to Councillors.  It would be delivered to all houses in Westbury before 15th January.  The public meeting would be held between 7.00pm and 9.00pm in the Village Hall on Wednesday 24th January in the Village Hall organised by Tony Najdoski – the Community Engagement Manager at Truespeed.   If enough people joined the scheme the Village School and Hall would have free broadband.   This is an initiative of the Village Hall Committee rather than the Parish Council.
7. Westbury Inn Report on the registration as an Asset of community Value.   The clerk had written to the landlord seeking a meeting with 1 or 2 Parish Councillors to clarify the issues.  No reply had yet been received but Cllr Bright agreed, when the New Year of frenetic business in the Westbury was past, to talk to the landlord to explore a way forward.  The Council is aware that following a Public Meeting in 2017 the decision by the people gathered there was to go ahead with this registration.
8. Neighbourhood Plan Working Group Report: The group had not had a meeting since the last Parish Council meeting but will be reviewing the MDC Local Plan part 2 draft including any implications included in Appendix 4, so that, at the next Council meeting, this report could be used to inform the response to this consultation.   See item 2.
9. New Litter bins (Mortar Pits, Roughmoor Lane) Report. In the Clerks absence it was agreed that we should go ahead with the purchase and the expenditure put into next year’s budget.
10.  Highways condition :  Concern was expressed about the accumulated gravel and grit beside the bus stop next to the Cross.  There was concern for the parents and children coming and going to the School.  Cllr Wyke agreed to telephone to find out what can be done to clear these types of problem.  She needed to be told of where the other places were that mud was accumulating or, indeed where there were potholes so that she can be specific with her enquiries.
11. A371 HGV usage, and village backroads traffic volumes Report:  a sub group formed of Cllrs from Westbury, Rodney Stoke, Wookey, St Cuthbert Out Parish Councils had met to explore what actions can be used to mitigate the various traffic issues and their impact.  At this meeting various people took away fact finding tasks to report to the next meeting which was planned for Thursday 25th January in Westbury Village Hall.  Cllr Wyke as the ward Councillor for this area was chairing these meetings.  The minute taking was being shared between the Parish Clerks.  It was noted that there were a large number of new businesses in Bridgwater, related to the Hinckley development,  that needed servicing and which would contribute to the increase in HGVs along the A371.  There was also concern that following the delay in finishing the jetty at Hinckley there would be increases in Quarry lorry movements.  As these seemed to be happening very early each morning those houses along the length of the A371 could be affected.  It was noted that during the recent cold spell gritters had not been noticed.  That thee had been a delivery of road salt bags which were placed in a variety of places around the Village.  Perhaps they would need collecting in the Spring and stored rather than being allowed to ‘decay’ in situ.
12. Notice Boards Report.  It was agreed that Underwoods should be asked to do the lettering for the refurbished noticeboards ‘as and when’ they could.  It was accepted that costs were uncertain.
13. Footpath WS13/1 (blocked by the disused slurry pit). Report.  Quotes for filling it in had not been received so that Cllr Shepherd agreed to talk to Malcolm Harding about who might be able to do this – Ian Yates had been contacted by the Clerk but nothing had been received from him yet.  It was also suggested that it might be sensible to see if a large contractor eg Penny’s might do it economically.  It was agreed that this was an urgent matter as the slurry pit must be filled in as it is a clear and present danger.
14. Website Report:  it was noted that the subscription plug-in is working.

15. Community Energy projects report:  ref Community Energy Funding e-mail 7/12/17 from Energy Analysis.  No-one was aware of what the issue was about and consideration would be deferred when we found out what it was about.
16. Planning
Consultation Responses requested by Mendip District Council
2017/3198/TCA
Westbury House
Fell Lime, Scots Pine, Trim other trees.

It was agreed that the approach was sensible.  It was unknown who would be doing the work and whether the houses nearby been informed
2017/3232/TCA
The Lodge, Church Lane,  fell Cupressus macrocarpa  (Monterey cypress).  It was resolved that the Council had no objection.  The Council would welcome the planting of a small native tree as a replacement.
Mendip D.C. Decisions

2017/2768/TCA
Kings Hay, Back Lane,
fell horse chestnut and leylandii – No objection

2017/2682/TCA
Chalcroft, Station Road
fell birch tree – No objection

2017/2299/FUL
Shamrock Stables
reception room – Withdrawn

2017/2637/HSE
3 Bell Close
extension – Approved with conditions

2017/2095/APP
Stoneleigh House
Conditions discharged
Approved

2017/1675/FUL
Kites Croft, Little Field Lane, -Garden studio as Holiday Let – Approved with Conditions
There was continuing concern over the almost continual barking at Shamrock Stables.  Cllr Wyke said that she had been in contact with the Officer trying to resolve the situation.

It was also noted that MDC had approved the original alteration to the Kite’s Croft ‘woodstore’ and had, now, approved its becoming a separate entity as a ‘holiday let’ in the AONB.

17.  Finance
The Q3 Cash statement prepared by the Clerk was discussed.  It was felt that the Council needed to be pro-active in developing a larger ‘project’ for the Parish.  It was noted that the litter bins were not yet in the budget; the clerk’s salary would need increasing in line with agreed guidelines; filling in the slurry pit might have a cost to the Council; and an election might cost about £1000.  A possible larger project should be thought about.
Given the costs involved in the above it was agreed that the precept should be raised to £9150  and that taking into account councillors’ comments, the Chairman would agree the final budget with the Clerk.
Mendip Community Transport grant request: it was noted that Westbury residents were making use of this service and that we would, therefore, make a contribution.  An initial donation of £200 was agreed.  It was also decided to find out more about usage numbers; constraints over times or days; and how people were able to find out about the service.
Payments to approve
£63.00
Village Hall hire

£870.63
Clerk’s net salary (Oct-Dec)

£28.87
Imprest

£90.29
NEST pension conts (eer £34.73; eee £55.56)        (eer = employer  eee = employee)
These were all approved.
18. Correspondence & reports on Meetings Attended, including

1. Notice of SCC SID service termination in March

2. ‘Energy Analysis’ community energy scheme advertising

3. Bishops Barn community groups hire offer

4. SWP monthly briefing

5. HMRC VAT refund for 2016/17, £341.57

6. SWP new waste treatment update facility 

The above were noted.  Additional training opportunities were available via e-mail from Claire Dicken 27/10/2017 on 10th January in Shepton, 6th February in Frome and 15th March in Glastonbury.  These are refresher sessions on our procedures for dealing with planning applications and Parish Councils’ involvement in particular.
Notices

1. 
2019/20 SCC Schools Admission Consultation to 30 January notice.  This seemed not to be relevant to the Parish Council.


Items for next agenda     Deferred Item 15 Community Energy consideration.  Response to 


Mendip D.C. Local Plan part 2 Pre-submission Consultation   2nd January to 12th February  

             2018.
Dates of future meetings: 

3rd January 2018 
7th February 2018
7th March 2018 
4th April2018 
2nd May 2018
Signed by the Chairman of the Parish Council 

Signature................................................................Date..........................................................
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Clerk – Mark H. Smith




15/1/2018 


Orchardside, Mares Lane, Westbury Sub Mendip, Wells BA5 1HX

Tel: 01749 871076 
Email parishclerk@westbury-sub-mendip.org.uk

